OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

December 6, 2018

TIME:

10:05 A.M. – 1:20 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation


500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor,



Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the Advisory Council meeting to order at 10:05 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair

J. Michael Bennett

Yvonne Fisher

Craig Huff

Erich March

John “Ron” Pearcey

Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Colleen Perret

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Dreama Anderson – Investigator, Office of Cemetery Oversight

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide, Office of Cemetery Oversight
STAFF ABSENT:

Jay Wilson – Financial Compliance Administrator, Office of Cemetery Oversight
VISITORS: 

Warren Cherry - FCAME
HOUSEKEEPING:
MINUTES:

· MINUTES:

The Minutes from October 25, 2018 meeting were discussed and approved.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Director Rappazzo attended the Mid-Atlantic Conference in November in Atlantic City, New Jersey.  There were about 50-60 vendors.  She will try to get one or two vendors to speak at an Advisory Council meeting.  Also while at the conference she attended an all-day crematory training. 

Director Rappazzo provided an update on many items that have been discussed in previous meetings:

The new computer system should be finalized in the near future, possibly the middle of 2019.  

The Office is still waiting to hear about the vacancies being filled for the Advisory Council.
Due to a scheduling issue with the presenter Teresa Mena, Apprenticeship Navigator, Director Rappazzo shared with the council, the “Registered Apprenticeships in Maryland” presentation. Advised the members if anyone has any interest to contact Teresa Mena.
Director Rappazzo, presented a certificate to Mr. Pearcey and the staff of Mount Olivet Cemetery, for hosting our October meeting.

If you would like to find out information regarding the scattering of cremated remains, one can look up the Federal Clean Water Act.
The director would like seniors to know OCO is available to the public – for example, visiting nursing homes, etc.

Director Rappazzo thanked all of the Advisory Council members for their time and contributions for 2018 and looks forward to working with everyone in 2019.
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:
The Board voted unanimously to approve the final regulation under which licensees, and other persons required to do so under Title 5 of the Business Regulation Article, must respond to a written request from the Director of the Office of Cemetery Oversight within 30 days. Failure to respond within 30 days may be considered a violation of the Code section under which the request was issued.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
Complaints over the past month included;

· Ground burials - due to excessive amounts of rain this season, a lot of road side/mock-set-up burials are being performed because of the wet ground conditions
· Sales practices – consumers claim that when they go back to plan their family member’s burial service they are told that they haven’t paid for everything needed for burial (opening/closing and/or a vault).  

· Memorials – Multiple complaints are being made that the cemetery is not putting their loved ones’ memorial back in the correct location if they have to be temporarily moved to allow access for backhoe access to a nearby grave 
· Memorials - There is a growing back log of memorial installations, because the ground is saturated.
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT:
Trust reports:
· 51 have to be submitted
· 48 have been received
· 17 are pending

· 31 have been completed
Uni trust is a different investment strategy for perpetual care funds which is now being utilized by other States.  Currently, this investment option is not permitted for cemeteries located in Maryland.
LICENSING SPECIALIST’S REPORT:

License applications received during the prior month contain the following issues:
· The application is not legible
· All required fields are not completed
· Renewals are mailed to the P.O. Box number without payment
COUNCIL CONCERNS: 
None.
NEW BUSINESS: 

Do consumers have to personally travel to Maryland to review the cemetery’s procedures for purchasing memorials from an outside memorial dealer?  No.  Cemeteries are willing to either fax, mail and/or email the documentation for the consumer to review and sign and then send back to the cemetery.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

None. 
ADJOURNMENT:

The next meeting is scheduled for January 24, 2019 at 10:00AM.  The meeting will be held at the Office of Cemetery Oversight, 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor, Baltimore, MD  21202. 
The meeting adjourned at 1:20 p.m.
